Reflection on a death in Jerusalem – 
by the Rev Mercia Malcolm, Vicar of Carnmoney

For me this pilgrimage has been dominated by the fact that my best friend from university was the woman killed in the bomb in Jerusalem on March 23. Her name was Mary Gardner.

Mary was at the bus station because she was coming to meet me at our hotel and share dinner with us. She was a Bible translator with Wycliffe, working in Togo in West Africa, and her family home is in Scotland.

We have known each other more than 30 years. Though we have met up from time to time when she has been back in Scotland on furlough, we are very rarely on the same continent.
Mary came to Jerusalem in January on a six month student visa to do an intensive course in Hebrew at the Hebrew University. When I realised at Christmas that we were both going to be in Jerusalem at the same time it seemed a perfect opportunity to meet.

I cannot say that I have enjoyed my time in Israel. For me Jerusalem is a place of pain that I never want to see again. But there have been blessings too, moments of peace, particularly when we left Jerusalem and went to Galilee, and things that have pointed towards God’s hand and grace even in this horror.

Mary was between the bus and the bomb and her body absorbed most of the blast. Her death undoubtedly saved lives, including those of two children from the community who were on the bus waiting to get off.

And there were many ‘coincidences’ that placed her at that point at that exact time, including that we changed days from Thursday to Wednesday at the last moment and she chose to come on an early bus to go to the souk to get spices. 

So, however hard this is to take, I have to accept that it seems this was God’s appointment for her. And a death in Jerusalem that brings great pain and distress, yet leads us to glimpse God’s grace and glory, is not surely a strange idea to the followers of the risen Christ.

